British Airways Athletics Club

Minutes of 2012 Annual General Meeting 
Concorde Club

11th July 2012
Present:
	Steve Newell
	Eddie Giles
	Patrick O’Shea

	Nick Edge
	Roderick Hoffman
	Steve Hillier

	Graham Taylor
	Alastair Heslop
	Paul Brandon

	Richard Ruffell
	Simon Turton
	John Coffey

	Brian Forrester
	Chris Kelly
	Allan Morrish

	Alan Anderson
	Clara Halket
	Sue Morrish

	BJ Singh
	Alan Friar
	Helen Smith

	Brian Bennett
	Neil Frediani
	John Williams

	Ann Coffey
	
	


Apologies:

	Barry Walters
	David Barnard
	Gary Rushmer

	Derek Brion
	Mark Taylor
	John Taylor

	Marion Woodhouse
	Tony Barnwell
	


1.0
Minutes of 2011 Annual General Meeting
The minutes of the 2011 Annual General Meeting were read and agreed.
2.0 President’s Address:  John Williams

John thanked the committee for the hard work they had put in during the past year, and also thanked the Club Futures sub committee for the energy they had shown in developing ideas to carry the club forward.  He was pleased with the strides being made towards attracting new members.  He pointed out that the success of the club will not only be measured by booming membership numbers and financial success, but also by the level of fun and enjoyment that the club and its members continue to share.  We have a busy calendar, which reflects well on the membership, and gives us a good platform to grow.

2012 will be a magic year.  Not only will we continue to enjoy BAAC events, but we have the opportunity to witness a home Olympics as TV or live viewers, and for some to become directly involved as Gamesmakers and Ambassadors.

Provided the club retains its financial stability, which we should achieve by continuing to work with the London Marathon organisation in all of its events, and provided we continue to attract members who are prepared to muck in, the club will remain strong going forward.

3.0 Chairman’s Report:  Brian Forrester
Another year and a sad one.  We said farewell to Bill Buckley at the grand age of 96 and we thank Melody Wells for caring for Bill in his last years.  We also say a sad farewell to Sue Hawkshaw-Burn after her many difficult years. 

We still celebrate those later year birthdays and special occasion birthdays.  We have a few eightieth birthdays coming up:  Paddy O’Shea and Harry Wild at the end of the year and Allan Morrish early in 2013.  We are getting to be an old bunch.  I mustn’t forget those who are not well and wish them a speedy recovery, especially Pam Goldsmith.  Husband Paul retires from BA on August 3rd.
Our Cross country men’s team have dropped a division.  Barry tried his best but the competition just got too hot.  In 2013 BA are hosting a league Cross Country event in Cranford Park on Saturday 12th January, weather permitting – note for your diaries.

The Concorde 10K was a good event with good weather, but could have done with more runners and marshals.  For 2013 we need a new Race Director as PK is stepping down after all these years.  We thank him for all his time and look forward to his inputs into 2013 events.  Volunteers are wanted for the post, please.

Our barbecue was an on/off event this year, but last minute assistance meant it went ahead, albeit with a small number of attendees.

Simon Turton continues with his Virgin London Marathon marshalling events, bringing in lots of money for the club.  He will continue to organise the Virgin London Marathon and the Standard Chartered Great City Race; incidentally, the 2012 event will be held tomorrow night.  Paul Brandon and Trevor Plows have taken over the mantle of the Ladies 5K in Hyde Park, which will not be run in September 2012 due to Olympic commitments.  Simon is stepping down from co-ordinating the BUPA 10000 in May to allow more time with the family after the London Marathon efforts.  We are looking for a volunteer to take over this role from Simon.  We thank Simon for all the work he has done over the past years on these events.
The BA Fun Run at Waterside is a huge and successful event in July, supported by Roderick Hoffman and his BAAC team.  Thanks to all of them as they did a great job, and I hope they enjoyed the food.

We have booked the Sports Hall for six one hour sessions and have asked BA Clubs for a trainer.  Dates for your diary are October 24th & 31st, November 7th, 14th, 21st & 28th, at 1800.  I would like some input into what people want from the sessions.

Barry, Richard and Kat are standing down this year.  We thank them for the years they have given us and hope they return soon.

4.0 Treasurer’s Report:  Chris Kelly
· The accumulated fund has risen from £3,298 to £4,194.  
· Nearly £2,000 of our income has come from marshalling for the London Marathon organisation, with a further £762 received in subs from 83 members (a decline of 15).
· The club supported BA teams in various races, including the Green Belt Relay, the Round Norfolk Relay and ASCA events.
· Small profits were made by the Concorde 10K and the Speedbirds 5K allowing charitable donations to be made.

· We continued to support White Lodge and the British Heart Foundation.

· The fully detailed Treasurer’s report is available separately.

5.0 Ladies Captain’s Report:  Clara Halket
I have reached the end of my second year as captain. I’m still getting a lot of help from Helen Smith and other members of the club with events such as the Ladies XC and Speedbird 5K.

Potential new members: a lady cabin crew on vocational leave joined us for a run in May.  Unfortunately she has been busy and has not been here since although we are still in touch with her.

To date, we have 22 ladies, and I’m hoping many will turn up for the XC races.

Cross Country (Ladies Division 2 – Surrey League)

Last season was well supported once again by the regulars - Helen Smith, Kat Stather, Marion Woodhouse, Monica Alonso, Melanie Holman, Deby Helsdon, Lissa Pritchard and Liz Latter.  We ended the season on a high with a celebratory lunch party hosted by Monica at her house.

Final results after 4 matches – 21 out of 47 teams

Plans for the XC season 2012/13 

20 Oct    Thames H&H    

Roehampton Vale

1   Dec      26.2                   
Epsom Downs 

12 Jan    Clapham Chasers     
Mitcham Common

9 Feb      Dorking                   
Denbies Vineyard

BA-Iberia – Madrid, 25 March 2012

10 of us went to Madrid for a run with our Iberia counterparts, 7 runners and 3 supporters. The idea initially was to organise a cross country race between our 2 clubs, but we decided in the end to participate in a local race instead for the competition element.  The race we entered was the Inter Campus 10K race. 

It was supposed to be a friendly between the two clubs but it was still very nice that BA came in first of the two clubs, Dave Dixon, followed by an Iberia runner Antonio Lopez.

It was a very good weekend.  The weather was much better than we are currently experiencing here in the UK and everyone had a great time, not just running but also taking in the sights in Madrid city and sampling the local delicacies.  And I think our team members would agree that our hosts did a great job of making us feel most welcome.

ASCA XC – Vienna, 27-28 April 2012

Another good turnout from our club, 6 men & 3 ladies.  It was a very warm weekend, and the race day weather was definitely hot!  Luckily the ladies only needed to run one lap of the flat course that threaded through some fields and away from traffic.

Leading our team in was Deby, followed by Lissa and there was me dragging the old bones over the finish line!  Results – our ladies team missed out on 3rd place by 1 point (if only I could stretch my legs out a little farther each step!)  Our men’s team did a lot better, winning 3rd place in the team event as well as 3rd place for John Taylor in the individual event.

Speedbird 5K – Wednesday, 9 May 2012 

21 participants – 2 up on last year!

It was a little grey but the rain held off and everything went well with many volunteers from the club.

The only snag was a few runners made a mistake and took a wrong turn.  The final results were very skilfully adjusted by Alastair Heslop and all participants were happy about it.

Sally Stubbs of Runnymead Runners was the champion again so she got to keep the trophy for another year(
Thank you to everyone who turned up to help with course marking, marshalling, time keeping and helping cars get through that very narrow entrance / exit without getting scratched!  Without your support we would not be able to organise any event.

Due to the consistently low turnout to the event, the prospect of dropping this event was briefly mentioned.  However, many of the participants were willing us to carry on and suggested that perhaps a later start, at 7pm would attract more runners due to traffic reasons.  So we have decided to give it another go next year and start the race at the later time of 7pm.

Greenbelt Relay 19/20 May 2012

Once again, Brian Bennett got the BA team together

It was a special weekend for me personally – I was the only female runner of the team (spoilt!), and got to drive round the M25, a long time ambition, only my birthday weekend(…and we won the corporate trophy again(
Thank you to everyone for your continued support, assistance & guidance.

6.0 Men’s Captain’s Report: - Barry Walters 

The past year has been a busy one for the BA Athletic Section and during this time the Mens team has taken part in a select number of competitions. 

The monthly in house events continue to be well supported and for the third year running we held the 5 mile handicap event to try and encourage participation on a Wednesday evening. This proved to be very popular and for the first time we were able to complete all of the 6 planned runs during the winter months. 

Our circuit training sessions were managed by external coaches on 6 consecutive weeks and this is always well received. Next November and December we hope to run these sessions once again subject to the sportshall availability.

The highlight of the year was undoubtably WARR in Texas,where we had good turnouts in both the 5K and 10K events. Both individually and in the team competitions we acquitted ourselves well picking up a number of awards. 

We returned to the ASCA x-country championships in April and in glorious weather our men placed third overall in the team event.

Our Surrey League x-country season was very tough this year and in only one of the four meetings did we fail to have 10 runners. We battled hard throughout the winter but were unable to gain sufficient points to remain in Division 3 and thus ended up being relegated.

The London marathon had mixed fortunes for our runners but the marshalling turnout was once again excellent.

Most recently we took part in the Green Belt Relay and won the corporate team award once again.This year we also returned to the Round Norfolk Relay and performed well in the competition.

I would like to thank everyone for their support during the past year and look forward to the coming year and wish the new captain every success.

7.0 Track & Field Captain’s Report:  Eddie Giles
I would like to thank everyone that have helped and supported me, in my 4th year as Track & Field Captain.   With some good performances on the track, I shall go straight into the ASCA Track & Field at Uxbridge last August.

2 teams for the women BA & Lufthansa,3 teams for the men BA, Lufthansa & Aer Lingus,  contested for the ASCA trophies.  Lufthansa won the women’s trophy but saw some good performances from Janet Smith in the Discus & High Jump and a Great run by young Abigail Taylor in the 800m , although a non scorer on the day ,beat the seasoned German runner Sandra Schad by 7 seconds in a very thrilling finish.

Lufthansa also won the Men’s trophy by 1 point, a very tight contest throughout with Chris Minn winning the100m & 200m, Adrian Haines winning the 800m & 1500m with Chris Kelly just losing the victory by .02 of a second but great PB in the 5000m.

The 4x100m Relay was a master class in never giving up until the finish and Chris Minn proved that, when running the last leg, being some 20m or more down from the German team, clawed his way metre by metre to the closest of victories at the line, although credited with the same time won by the thickness of his vest.

The day was rounded up by a fine meal at Chiswick followed by a boat trip on the Thames to see the lights & sights of London, with food & Disco on board a very good end to a long day.

BA Championships &  Fun Day in September.

Thanks to everyone who helped run & to make a good set of afternoon events with all athletes of varying ages enjoying the events.3 athletes battled it out for the credited Superstars challenge including a ground breaking 100m backward sprint,  Wellie Wanging, 400m ,1500m,Discus & High Jump events.  Steve Taylor & Steve Hillier tied for 2nd place but somehow Eddie Giles was the winner on the day.
Rosenheim Track League (Western Division).

Just the Men’s team took part in the league 2011 season.  There were some good performances from the BA team to keep us in contention to be able to get to the final with the Eastern Division in August.  It was in the 6th event at Kingsmeadow which we competed in every event on the card , with 35 points  and 2nd place on the night that pushed us to 8th highest scoring team and our place in the final had been secured. Although we had limited amount of BA men on the night of the final, we came 7th out of 8 teams ,but at least we had fought the right to be there, and were not disgraced.

 2 Track & Field records were achieved in 2011

Steve Hillier          MV55   Shot Putt    Grand Prix – Uxbridge

Alan Anderson    MV75   5000m          ASCA           -  Uxbridge

 The Winner of the Grand Prix Track & Field Trophy 2011 was Eddie Giles.

 Future Dates for your diary.

Monday 3rd September  -Grand Prix at Uxbridge - 100m & Discus

Monday 17th September- Grand Prix at Uxbridge- 200m & Javelin

Sunday 23rd September – BA Championships & Fun Day – at Eton

8.0 BAAC Club Futures Report:  Roderick Hoffman
At the AGM last year the observation was made that the club has declining membership numbers.  Whilst the club was still healthy the age profile was going up and few new runners were joining and those who did were tending not to stay around.

Since then, to be frank, the situation has not got better and in this Olympic year we have started to struggle to field enough runners and marshals for some of our key events.

But we have not been idle.  Following the AGM last year we had an online survey to get ideas from the membership of what we should do and we held a workshop to discuss these in more detail.  A subgroup was set up and this considered a total of 16 ideas that could be expected to attract and retain new members.  The subgroup came to the recommendation that of these 16 ideas eight should be pursued by the Club Committee.  Those ideas rejected, incidentally, included several ideas to set-up new events. The subgroup thought that whilst these could attract new members the club was already stretched and in any case the club diary already featured events that should attract new members – although these perhaps needed the right level of tweaking.

The Club Committee has considered the 8 ideas recommended and has already started to move forward on most of them.  The eight ideas are:

Professional and inclusive communications through emails, newsletters and the website:

Roderick has agreed to take this on in the new committee and this will include the baRunner website already set up and changes to the email and other electronic communication processes.

Much better management of new joiners:

Steve Hillier has agreed to champion this idea but, as with communication, every member of the club needs to contribute.

Use of BA Fun Run to promote the running club:

This is being done.  The BA Fun Run was held last week and the club managed to get closer to the organisation of it and to the point whereby we have sent out the results of the event with detailed information promoting the club.  Hopefully this will lead to some of the 355 Fun Run participants joining the BAAC.

Use of BAAC Family Day event to promote the running club:

This event is scheduled for September and we hope to catch the Olympic Spirit. Eddie is championing this event.

Introduce a guest membership scheme:

This idea requires a careful approach and the inclusion of BA Club’s management.  It will be taken forward…but not yet.

Promote the club to BActive gym users:

This has already been initiated and the club already has at least one new member brought in as a consequence.

Maps showing regular club runs from the Concorde Centre and Waterside:

Options for this are currently being explored although it is not yet a priority.

Better promotion of the club through an attractive and informative poster:

Again, options are being explored but this is not currently a priority.

We have made a start but much remains to be done.  Success will be judged not by effort now but by membership numbers next year and the year after. Change, particularly changes to our culture, may be difficult and even painful.  We all need to be tolerant and do what we can to help. 

9.0 Election of new committee 
The following members were elected to the committee unopposed:

Chairman



Brian Forrester

Deputy Chairman


Roderick Hoffman
Honorary Secretary


Steve Hillier
Honorary Treasurer


Chris Kelly 

Ladies Captain



Clara Halket
Men’s Captain



Gary Rushmer
Membership Secretary


Alan Friar
Communications Secretary

Paul Brandon
Statistics Secretary


Nick Edge
Events Secretary


Neil Frediani
Track & Field Captain


Eddie Giles
Committee Members (without portfolio) Alastair Heslop





Paul Goldsmith
Brian offered his thanks both to the incoming committee and the outgoing members. 
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Steve Hillier
    Athletics Section - Annual General Meeting - Treasurer’s Report for 2011/12

	 
	Year to 31 March 2012
	Year to 31 March 2011

	 
	Income
	Spending
	Total
	Income
	Spending
	Total

	Income
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Subscriptions (83 Members)
	-£762
	
	-£762
	-£828
	
	-£828

	England Athletics Affiliation (62)
	-£305
	£335
	£30
	-£340
	£360
	£20

	London Marathon Marshalling
	-£1,930
	
	-£1,930
	-£2,060
	£58
	-£2,002

	Coach Hire
	-£692
	£692
	 
	-£715
	£715
	 

	Equipment & Sales
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Sale of Kit / Write-down
	-£94
	£67
	-£27
	-£27
	£182
	£155

	WARR T-Shirts / Tax
	-£682
	£736
	£54
	-£399
	£540
	£141

	Equipment / Clock Rentals / Gym
	-£240
	£191
	-£49
	-£296
	£448
	£152

	Events
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Concorde 10K (May10)
	-£1,242
	£1,315
	£73
	-£1,036
	£1,223
	£188

	Ladies 5K (Apr10)
	-£120
	£68
	-£52
	-£132
	£111
	-£21

	GBR (inc 2011)
	-£42
	
	-£42
	-£389
	£678
	£289

	XC
	 
	£70
	£70
	 
	
	 

	Round Norfolk Relay
	 
	£16
	£16
	 
	£207
	£207

	ASCA 
	-£3,016
	£2,896
	-£120
	 
	£868
	£868

	CIEs
	 
	
	 
	 
	£30
	£30

	Track & Field
	 
	£35
	£35
	 
	£48
	£48

	RTP, Watersplash, RTB, Quiz
	-£168
	£168
	 
	-£122
	£130
	£8

	Spending
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Round The Block Printing
	 
	
	 
	 
	£30
	£30

	Affiliation Fees (ex Eng Aths)
	 
	£40
	£40
	 
	£65
	£65

	Trophies & Prizes
	 
	£160
	£160
	 
	£106
	£106

	Cards, Flowers & Stationery
	 
	£143
	£143
	 
	£109
	£109

	BBQ & Birthday Cakes
	 
	£177
	£177
	 
	£299
	£299

	Internal Catering
	 
	£637
	£637
	 
	£668
	£668

	Grand Total
	-£9,293
	£7,746
	-£1,547
	-£6,343
	£6,874
	£532

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Float
	£50
	
	
	£50
	
	

	Stock Balance at year-end
	£602
	
	
	£669
	
	

	Accumulated Fund at start of year
	-£3,298
	
	 
	-£3,830
	
	 

	Surplus for the year
	-£1,547
	
	
	£532
	
	

	Accumulated Fund at year-end
	-£4,194
	
	
	-£3,298
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Basic Facilities from BA Clubs
	£0
	
	
	£531
	
	


Accumulated Fund


Overall we garnered £1,547 in the year ending 31st March 2012 taking our accumulated fund up to £4,194. This was largely thanks to our regular Marathon Marshalling duties, but also partly due to paying £1,090 in 2010 for events we entered or held and received fees for in 2011.

Income


£762 was received from our 83 members (15 less than 2011), of whom 62 affiliated to England Athletics, and 33 paid by Direct Debit.  We received £1,930 for marshalling at the London Marathon, City Race, Bupa 10K and Women’s 5K in Hyde Park.

Equipment and Stock
We received £94 for kit in 2011, and our stock correspondingly decreased in value, but only by £67 due to writing the value down in 2010. We subsidised members WARR T-Shirts to the tune of £102, and received a final balance from WARR 2010 of £48, which we plan to put towards the Summer BBQ. We paid Tax on some WARR tickets, for which we were fully reimbursed. 

We received £140 from hiring out our clock, and a donation of £100 from a grateful Marathoner which we plan to put towards new stopwatches. We spent £41 on flag bags, and £150 on a trainer for our November Gym Sessions.

Events


The (2011) Concorde 10K made a £150 donation to St Johns Ambulance, and an improved £250 to the British Heart Foundation, on receipts of £1,221 in entry fees. £900 was spent on prizes, ribbons, and timeless brasses, which we believe proved as economical as we had hoped. 

The Ladies 5K £52 surplus contributed to the Concorde 10K donations.

The BA teams in the Green Belt Relay, Round Norfolk Relay were subsidised as usual, but due to timings they appeared in last year’s accounts. 

For ASCA, we had put down deposits for the Track and Boat Hire in 2010, so overall the August T&F event made a slight loss of £633. We believe this was due to some last minute cancellations, but it was enjoyed by the many who did attend. 

Our usual Affiliation fees were paid to Surreys Ladies & Men’s Cross-Country Leagues.

A donation of £168 from the Quiz, RTB and RTP races, and other receipts were sent to White Lodge, bringing the years Charitable Donations to £718, and £2,699 since 2008/9.

Spending


We affiliated to Middlesex, Surrey, and Southern England Athletic Associations, the Surrey XC leagues and LBH. Engraving Trophies, sending Birthday cards, and photocopies took their usual toll.

Our BBQ, Cakes and Internal Catering after In House Events decreased, to £814.

Basic Facilities
BA Clubs granted us £1,100 to hire the Eton Track for the Rosenheim Meeting, our Club T&F Championships, and to subsidise Track Cards, of which we spent £0, though we expect to resume using the Facilities grant in 2012.

Chris Kelly


Athletics Section Treasurer


11th July 2012

